
In 1996 and 1997 the American
Journal of Health Promotion published
a series of 11 reviews, written by a
team of 22 authors, on the health im-
pact of workplace health promotion
programs. A total of 365 articles met
the review criteria, of which 29% had
randomized controlled designs and
26% had comparison groups that
were not randomly assigned. The se-
ries drew specific conclusions about
the impact of programs in each of the
intervention areas, such as fitness, nu-
trition and stress management. It re-
vealed that these programs produce
positive short-term changes in
knowledge, attitudes, behaviours and
health conditions. The long-term im-
pact of the programs was not clear,
both because of relapse and because
too few studies measured this. The
studies with randomized controlled
designs had positive effects, although
these were not as strong as for the
studies as a whole. The quality of re-
search in this area must continue to
improve, but it is already comparable
to or better than that of research used
to support most nondrug medical in-
terventions.

In addition, a recent article cov-
ered 40 studies that met the review
criteria.1 Overall, 88% of the studies
showed cost savings because of re-

ductions in medical care costs or ab-
senteeism, or both. These ratios were
similar for the studies that had ran-
domized controlled designs and those
that did not. Among the 13 studies
that calculated cost–benefit ratios, the
returns were all positive and ranged
from US$2.50 to US$6.00 for each
dollar invested. The studies with ran-
domized controlled designs showed
the highest rates of return.

Michael O’Donnell, PhD
Editor-in-Chief
American Journal of Health Promotion
Lawrence, Kans.
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[Two of the authors respond:]

Dr. O’Donnell makes 2 impor-
tant points about the quality

and extent of evidence that goes be-
yond what we covered in our review.
We purposely limited our search to
MEDLINE because it is usually the
first database searched by primary
care physicians and the only one to
which some physicians have access.
Other databases, including the social

science ones, were not searched be-
cause we wanted to focus on the re-
sources typically used by primary care
physicians.

We agree that studies of health
promotion programs and of wellness
in the workplace are important areas
for further research. We specifically
excluded them, pointing out that
“studies of chronic psychiatric disor-
ders and diseases, such as cancer and
AIDS, were excluded, as were studies
of health promotion programs in the
workplace that used productivity as
the outcome measure.” We feel that
these studies represent a body of evi-
dence that stands on its own, with
variables and outcome measures that
are relevant and particular to the
workplace and to occupational health
medicine. That is not to imply that
work in these areas does not repre-
sent valuable knowledge. However,
we decided to exclude these special
areas to determine if there was any
evidence that applied to the general
population.

Sarita Verma, LLB, MD
Leslie Flynn, MD
Assistant Professors
Department of Family Medicine
Queen’s University
Kingston, Ont.
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